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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of October 27, 2005

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Jameel, Kerwin, and Lentz


Absent:
Commissioner Hawawini


Staff Present:
Principal Planner Swiecki, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Chairman Lentz said the minutes of the October 13 meeting were ready for approval, and he suggested adding this as Item 2 on the “Consent Calendar.”  


Chairman Lentz noted Commissioner Hawawini would need to be present in order to have a quorum for the first “Old Business” item.  He also proposed moving this item after “New Business” in case Commissioner Hawawini arrived late.


Senior Planner Tune recommended moving both “Old Business” items after “New Business.”


Commissioner Hunter moved to approve the agenda with those amendments.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin.


Commissioner Jameel observed that the study session often gets postponed because of more pressing items.  In the future, he suggested creating a separate agenda category for study sessions rather than including them in “New Business” or “Old Business.”


The motion was unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of September 8, 2005


Commissioner Hunter noted the first paragraph at the top of Page 13, last sentence, indicates that Commissioner Hunter “agreed with Chairman Lentz that Thomas Hill would not fit that definition.”  He said he believed “definition” referred to protection of ridgelines.


Chairman Lentz clarified that the intent of the statement was that Thomas Hill, because of its existing residential character, was not the kind of land that would be preserved as critical open space.


Commissioner Hunter proposed deleting that sentence, and Chairman Lentz agreed.


Referring to the next-to-last paragraph on Page 12, Chairman Lentz clarified that, throughout the meeting, he had made it clear he was not comfortable with a 28 feet height restriction.  Senior Planner Tune suggested striking that sentence as well.


Chairman Lentz noted this set of minutes provides important background information for the discussion at the next meeting.  He asked the staff to include a copy of the adopted minutes with the next meeting packet.


Commissioner Hunter moved to approve the September 8 minutes as amended.  The motion was seconded by Chairman Lentz and approved, 2 - 0 - 2 (Commissioners Jameel and Kerwin abstaining).

2. Approval of Draft Minutes of October 13, 2005

Commissioner Hunter drew attention to the first paragraph on Page 16, indicating that the noncompliance issue would be coming back on the “next meeting agenda.”  He clarified that the intent was to deal with the issue at the next meeting on 8 Thomas Avenue.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to approve the October 13 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and approved, 3 - 0 - 1 (Commissioner Hunter abstaining).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Commissioner Lentz acknowledged receipt of a letter from the applicant at 8 Thomas Avenue, requesting that the item be continued to the next meeting, as well as a number of letters from members of the public on that application.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  8 Thomas Avenue; Appeal of Community Development Director’s determination regarding zoning conformance with Brisbane Municipal Code Section 17.12.040.L:  “Ridgeline”; Nelson Cheung, applicant; Qing He Zhang, owner; APN 007-350-340


Senior Planner Tune noted that both the applicant and the Community Development Director are requesting a continuance.  Staff recommends continuing the matter to the meeting of November 10.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing.


Barbara Burton, owner of a small condominium on Joy Avenue, expressed her opinion that the proposed house is too high and does not fit with the rest of Brisbane.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter moved to continue this matter to the meeting of November 10, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and unanimously approved.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  3832 Bayshore Boulevard; Use Permit UP-13-05, Fence Exception FD-1-05 & Sign Review SR-5-05, Outdoor Retail/Wholesale Sales and Warehousing of kitchen and bathroom tile and cabinets, with 7+ ft. tall fence and pole sign face change; Lun Hong Wong, KWW Kitchen Cabinets & Bath, applicant & owner; APN 007-553-180


Senior Planner Tune noted KWW Kitchen Cabinets & Bath opened its kitchen and bathroom granite and tile business in the storage yard formerly occupied by State Roofing & Building Materials, requiring approval of a new use permit.  The new chain-link fence requires approval of a fence exception because it exceeds the 6-foot height limit, and replacing the faces of the pole sign requires a sign permit.  Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the findings required for approval of the permits.  He said the staff report details the recommended conditions of approval.


Commissioner Hunter noted the staff report indicates the applicant has already opened the business and was obtaining the use permit after-the-fact.  Senior Planner Tune said the City would prefer that applicants apply for use permits before opening a business.  He noted he understood the applicants had applied for a use permit some time ago, but it has not been scheduled on a Planning Commission agenda because of other Commission business.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from the applicant's representative, who chose not to speak.

There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Kerwin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to conditionally approve the use permit, fence exception, and sign review as recommended by the staff.  


Commissioner Hunter observed that the project seems consistent with other uses in the neighborhood, and the fence and pole are consistent with other approved applications.


The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.


3.
PUBLIC HEARING:  221 Tulare Street; Use Permit UP-2-05; Use Permit to modify parking regulations to accept 3 uncovered on-/off-street spaces in lieu of 2 covered and 2 uncovered spaces; Rebecca & Bruce Porteous, applicants & owners; APN 007-361-220


Senior Planned Tune advised that the applicants propose to replace an existing bedroom and bathroom with a new two-story addition that would expand the total floor area of the house to just over 2,000 square feet.  The applicants plan to excavate an area for one parallel and two perpendicular parking spaces adjoining the street, most of which would be located in the public right-of-way.  A use permit is required to accept three uncovered on-/off-street spaces in lieu of two covered and two uncovered spaces.


Senior Planner Tune reviewed the four findings necessary to approve the use permit.  He said that staff determined that given the steepness of the site and the right-of-way, providing a standard two-car garage with two spaces in the driveway would require high retaining walls.  The Planning Commission has previously accepted uncovered off-street parking in lieu of covered parking, and has accepted three parking spaces in lieu of four in cases where the floor area of the house does not exceed 2,700 square feet.  Senior Planner Tune noted the proposal would replace two substandard on-street spaces with three spaces that would not encroach into the 20-foot minimum required street width.  While the proposed parallel space would be available for public use, most people in the vicinity appear to have their own garage and driveway parking, so competition for on-street parking is not as great as it is elsewhere in the City.  Senior Planner Tune added that street widening currently underway nearby will provide additional on-street parking.


Senior Planner Tune recommended conditional approval, and he drew attention to the staff report for details regarding the conditions recommended by staff.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the applicant could cover the parking area in the right-of-way with a pergola or some other structure.  Senior Planner Tune stated that an encroachment permit would be required for a parking structure within the public right-of-way.  Commissioner Hunter expressed his opinion that a cover with vegetation might soften the appearance.


Chairman Lentz asked how parking spaces available for public use will be distinguishable.  Senior Planner Tune explained that the perpendicular spaces will be in the driveway and used by the occupants of the house, while parallel spaces along the street are available to others.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from the applicant.


Bruce Porteous, owner and applicant, 221 Tulare Street, said his neighbor has a 20-foot carport on City right-of-way, and most people on this steep block have driveways or other structures on the right-of-way.  He noted City Engineer Breault believes the proposed project is the best alternative.


Commissioner Hunter observed that there seems to be some vegetation obscuring the parking space to the west.  He asked if the applicants planned to landscape the area to soften the impact of the retaining wall.  Mr. Porteous confirmed that the area will be landscaped.  He added that his wife is a licensed landscape contractor.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the dividing wall between the parallel and the perpendicular spaces.  Mr. Porteous pointed out the stairway adjacent to the perpendicular and parallel parking spaces.  Commissioner Hunter recommended keeping the retaining wall as low as possible next to the street.


Senior Planner Tune noted it is usually up to the City Engineer to determine the height of structures in the right-of-way.  He proposed including that as a condition.  Commissioner Hunter said he was comfortable that the City Engineer would make the right decisions.  Mr. Porteous stated that he was willing to follow the City Engineer’s instructions.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Kerwin, that the public hearing be closed.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter said he would feel more comfortable seeing an elevation drawing showing what the retaining walls will look like.  He acknowledged this site was very steep, warranting special consideration.


Commissioner Kerwin expressed his opinion that this project will upgrade the neighborhood and improve the parking situation.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to approve the use permit as recommended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel.


Commissioner Hunter encouraged the applicant to soften the visual impact of the retaining walls from the street.


The motion was unanimously approved.

3. PUBLIC HEARING:  (3000) Marina Boulevard and (1000), (1500) & (3000) Sierra Point Parkway; Grading Permit EX-2005; Planning Commission review of grading permit to grade 580+/- cubic yards (combined) at two vacant locations to minimize ponding of water; Jeff Lee, Opus West Corp., applicant; Sierra Point LLC, owner; APN 007-165-020, -080, -090 & -110

Senior Planner Tune noted that in order to comply with the Regional Water Quality Control Board’s order, the applicant needs a grading permit to regrade the rutted portions of the vacant parcels to prevent ponding on top of the landfill.  The application is coming to the Planning Commission because it exceeds 250 cubic yards of material.  

Senior Planner Tune said that in reviewing grading permit applications, the Planning Commission considers factors such as consistency with the General Plan, fitting with the natural topography, avoiding large retaining walls and removal of protected trees, and complying with the San Bruno Mountain Area Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP).  He advised that none of these are significant issues for this proposal.  The City Engineer will require contingency plans to deal with potential for heavy rains, given that grading will take place during the wet season.  Senior Planner Tune stated that staff recommends that the Planning Commission review the application and recommend that the City Engineer issue the grading permit as proposed.

Commissioner Hunter noted the staff report indicates existing stockpiles will be moved, but they will remain on the site.  Senior Planner Tune confirmed that understanding.  He said the applicants want to flatten the areas where heavy truck traffic has caused ruts.

Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant first.

Jeff Lee, Opus West Corporation, requested approval of the project as recommended by staff.  He estimated the work would take a few days.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Kerwin, to close the public hearing.  

Commissioner Kerwin moved to recommend issuance of the grading permit by the City Engineer as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

Chairman Lentz proposed taking the study session next.  Commissioner Jameel moved to take the study session out of order.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and unanimously approved.

OLD BUSINESS 

2.
STUDY SESSION:  Mobilehome Park Regulations


Senior Planner Tune advised that the City’s Housing Element commits the City to updating the current zoning ordinance standards for trailer courts to make them consistent with State and local mobilehome park regulations.  He said State regulations set standards for maximum lot coverage, setbacks, and minimum internal roadway widths for mobilehome parks.  The State also requires that mobilehome parks otherwise be treated the same as other residential uses in the same zoning district.  Cities are allowed to require perimeter enclosures and regulate signage, access, and parking for mobilehome parks.  The City can also require the same recreational areas or facilities as those required in other types of residential development of the same size.


Senior Planner Tune said the City’s current trailer court standards need to be revised to eliminate the minimum lot size and width, unit density standards, the 35-foot height limit, the setback and landscaping requirements, and the internal roadway standards because they do not comply with state requirements and are superseded either by State regulations or the City’s zoning district standards.  Senior Planner Tune noted the City’s standards for perimeter fencing, trash enclosures, and signage need to be updated.  He recommended giving some thought to the how the requirement for recreational areas should be revised.


Senior Planner Tune said that staff will come back with a draft ordinance reflecting whatever direction the Planning Commission provides.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments.  There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this issue, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Kerwin, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Kerwin noted the staff report indicates that the City’s regulations need to be revised to make them consistent with current State law. 


Commissioner Hunter asked if staff was aware of any problems or issues that had come with respect to the existing mobilehome park in Brisbane.  Senior Planner Tune stated he knew of none.  He welcomed Planning Commission direction on recreational area standards for mobilehome parks.  He said the other zoning districts do not have recreational standards, but the City uses a formula to calculate outdoor common areas for condominium developments.  Senior Planner Tune suggested that the Commission consider extending the same kinds of standards to mobilehome parks.


Chairman Lentz asked how many people live in the existing mobilehome park, and Senior Planner Tune responded that there were approximately sixty units.  He said there are no common recreational areas or facilities.


Commissioner Hunter expressed support for requiring recreational standards for new mobilehome developments similar to those for condominiums.  


Commissioner Kerwin recommended surveying what other communities have done.  Commissioner Hunter said he has heard positive comments about a particular mobilehome park in Pacifica, and he suggested checking there.


Commissioner Hunter noted another variation of a mobilehome park is a development consisting of larger prefabricated homes.  He suggested looking at the City’s regulations to see how those kinds of developments would be addressed.  Senior Planner Tune advised that State law requires manufactured housing be treated the same as any other kind of single-family housing, so the City is very limited in what it can do to regulate that type of development.  Commissioner Hunter talked about a model resort development created from an old mobilehome park in Napa.  He encouraged the Commission and staff to think about creative uses for mobilehome units.


Commissioner Hunter asked if residents of the mobilehome park had been notified about this meeting.  He noted their input might be helpful on issues like noise buffering, parking, and landscaping that can make a big difference in the comfort of residents.


Senior Planner Tune said that when the draft ordinance comes back, the staff can send notices to occupants of the park and the park managers.  
OLD BUSINESS (Continued)


1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  325 Humboldt Road; Variance V-7-05; Variance for elevator and entryway stairwell (connecting new garage and new house) to exceed 30 ft. height limit; Ron & Danette Davis, applicants/owners; APN 007-313-160

Ron Davis, applicant, stated that delaying this project another 90 days was unacceptable, and he asked the Planning Commission to find a better way to process applications when a qualified quorum is lacking.


Chairman Lentz asked if there were any special exceptions that would allow a recused Commissioner to stay and deliberate in order to maintain a quorum.  Senior Planner Tune said the City Attorney advised that there are two laws in play.  The Permit Streamlining Act requires the City to act on an application within 60 days, with a possible extension of up to 90 days if both the City and the applicant agree.  The Fair Political Practices Act requires any Planning Commissioner who lives within 500 feet of a subject property to refrain from hearing any item regarding that property.  A quorum of three members is required to hear any item, and if two members are disqualified, two members remain, and one member is absent, the City Attorney had advised that the Commission must wait for the absent member to be present.


Commissioners expressed sympathy for the applicant’s plight.  They concluded it would be best to hold a special meeting with at least three commissioners present.  The Commission asked the staff to contact Commissioner Hawawini and try to schedule a special meeting as soon as possible. 


Chairman Lentz suggested checking the availability of the conference room at City Hall or some other smaller meeting room for the special meeting.

NEW BUSINESS (Continued)

4.
Planning Commission Meeting Schedule for November and December

After considering the upcoming holidays and the anticipated agenda items, the Planning Commission decided to cancel the November 24 meeting, schedule a special meeting for December 1, hold the regular meeting on December 8, add a special meeting on December 20, and cancel the December 22 meeting.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Technician Johnson reminded Commissioners to notify the staff of unexpected absences.  He also asked Commissioners to check with him after the meeting to verify their phone numbers and contact information.


Commissioner Hunter apologized for missing the last meeting and causing a quorum problem.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Hunter thanked the staff for providing the latest monthly activity reports.  He added that the new calendar was also very helpful.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Jameel moved to adjourn to a special meeting, on a date to be determined.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter, unanimously approved, and the meeting was adjourned at 8:45 p.m.

________________________________

______________________________

John Swiecki, Principal Planner


Cliff Lentz, Chairman
Community Development Department

Planning Commission


